
 
 

REPORT 
PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT COUNCIL MEETING 

MEETING DATE:  NOVEMBER 1, 2016 

  FROM: Commissioner of Community Development 
       
DATE: October 19, 2016 
  
SUBJECT: Downtown Cultural Hub Update 
  
LOCATION: Downtown 
WARD: Town wide      Page 1 
 
RECOMMENDATION: 

1. That the Downtown Oakville Cultural Hub Update report from the 
Commissioner of Community Development, dated October 19, 2016, be 
received; and 
 

2. That $900,000.00 of the original funding in the Downtown Cultural Hub Phase 
3 capital project (project # 21101602) for the downtown market research be 
returned to the general working capital reserve and the balance of $100,000 
be retained in the project to support the Phase 1 work plan related to property 
research and public engagement. 

 
KEY FACTS: 
The following are key points for consideration with respect to this report: 
• Downtown Plan project was officially launched in December 2013 to address: 

downtown Oakville needed revitalization, Lakeshore Road needed replacement, 
downtown cultural facilities (Oakville Centre, library, galleries) were nearing their 
end of life and potential for funding from federal and provincial governments 
related to Canada’s 150th celebration.  

• This resulted in extensive public consultation being undertaken on two key 
projects: Downtown Transportation and Streetscape (DTS) and the Downtown 
Cultural Hub (DCH) 

• DTS approved in March 2015 and implementation now underway. 
• DCH reports to Council in June, October and November 2015. Council requested 

staff to provide more information on the following: 
o Town-wide public opinion on the cultural hub  
o Feedback on issues from the Downtown Oakville Growth Area official plan 

review (OP Review) 
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o Feedback on a program to get private sector input, including market 
sounding 

• Two additional changes in environment have also significantly impacted scope of 
project since November 2015:  

o To date, infrastructure funding programs have not provided the 
opportunity for the desired scale of federal-provincial contributions 

o Council passed a motion in March 2016  that the town would not sell 
Centennial Square lands or air rights which reduced the land value that 
the town could bring to the table to help finance project 

• This report outlines the proposed new approach to move forward with the DCH 
to meet public expectations within the financial resources available for the 
project. 
 

 
BACKGROUND: 
The Downtown Plan project was officially launched in 2013 to address three critical 
needs that were facing downtown Oakville. The town had identified that downtown 
Oakville needed revitalization, Lakeshore Road was at the end of its life and needed 
replacement, downtown cultural facilities such as the Oakville Centre for the 
Performing Arts, the Oakville library, and the Oakville Galleries were approaching 
their end of life.  The opportunity to take advantage of funding through the 
federal/provincial governments relative to Canada’s 150th was also key in the timing 
of the project startup. 
 
In June 2014, Council endorsed the following vision and objectives for the 
Downtown Plan: 

Vision  
• To create an attractive, active, animated and vibrant downtown where 

people come together to live, meet, work, stay, interact and engage. 
• It will be the cultural, social and economic heart of our community where 

citizens and visitors can celebrate and experience the natural setting, 
heritage, culture and the arts. 

Objectives 
• To contribute to an economically successful vibrant downtown 
• To create a cultural focus for the town in the downtown area 
• To provide facilities and infrastructure that meet existing and future needs 
• To protect and enhance the natural environmental and cultural heritage of 

downtown 
• To develop solutions that are financially sustainable 
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Over the past three years, town staff has held a series of public workshops, surveys 
and focus groups to move forward on the two key projects under the Downtown 
Plan: 

o Downtown Transportation and Streetscape (DTS) 
o Downtown Cultural Hub (DCH) 

 
The DTS was approved in March 2015 and implementation is underway. Most 
recently Council approved traditional furnishings for the DTS and work on Lakeshore 
Bridge is moving forward in 2017. In addition, staff will be reporting back to Council 
on potential mitigation strategies for downtown businesses during the reconstruction 
of Lakeshore Road. 

 
Staff presented reports on the DCH to Council in June, October and November 
2015. In November 2015, Council requested staff to provide more information 
related to three issues: 

1. Town-wide public opinion on the cultural hub  
2. Feedback on issues to be addressed from the Downtown Oakville 

Growth Area official plan review (OP review) 
3. Feedback on program to get private sector input, including market 

sounding 
 

Two additional considerations emerged since November 2015 that have also been 
considered in this report. 
 
1. In response to public feedback, Council passed a motion in March 2016 that 

established that the town would not sell Centennial Square lands or air rights to 
help fund the DCH. This reduces the value of the land that the town can bring to 
the project to help fund the project.  

 
2. The town had hoped that federal and provincial infrastructure funding programs 

would provide a significant opportunity to jump start the funding for the DCH. 
Current infrastructure program parameters do not support the high level of 
financing required. 

 
As a result, staff has reassessed the original options and implementation plan for 
the DCH to develop a more scalable and incremental project plan that can be 
considered within Council’s current fiscal parameters. Staff has undertaken this 
review by looking beyond the three options brought forward to Council in 2015. 
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COMMENT/OPTIONS:  
 

This report outlines the work done to date to address Council’s request for more 
information from November 2015, as well as outlining a potential way forward for the 
DCH project. Staff’s focus remains on ensuring the DCH project reflects the needs 
and expectations of the community, while respecting the financial resources 
available to the town.  
 
1. Public Opinion Survey (Pollara Strategic Insights) 

 
The town engaged Pollara Strategic Insights to undertake a public opinion survey to 
provide Council with a town-wide snapshot of public opinion on the DCH. This 
telephone survey of 609 residents from across the town was undertaken in early 
April 2016. In addition, Pollara also engaged a citizen online panel of 200 residents 
from across the town to provide survey feedback. The statistical reliability of this 
feedback is plus/minus 3.5 per cent, 19 times out of 20.  
 
Key highlights from this research include: 

• Residents express widespread support (91%) for municipal investments in 
facilities and programs such as the Oakville Centre for the Performing Arts, 
Oakville Galleries, Central Library, Centennial Square, and access to the 
riverfront.  

• The riverfront park and trail is the most popular site for investment (95% 
support), but support never drops below 80% for any of the seven options 
tested. Notably, residents express stronger support for investments in 
outdoor facilities than in indoor facilities 

• Residents are split regarding their willingness to pay increased property tax to 
fund cultural investments. A small majority (55%) support the idea, but only 
10% would definitely be willing to pay additional property tax. In contrast, 
45% oppose the idea including 23% who definitely would not be willing to pay 
additional tax. Opposition to this option is clearly more intense than support. 

• A slight majority of residents (53%) would like to see aging cultural facilities in 
Oakville renovated rather than replaced. Most of the remainder (35%) would 
like new facilities to be built. If new facilities are built, two-thirds prefer either 
multiple sites (39%) downtown or at Centennial Square (27%) downtown. 

• Additional funding from the provincial and federal governments would make 
residents more supportive of investments in cultural facilities, as would 
financial contributions from the business community.  
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• Support for cultural investment is consistent across all six municipal wards in 
Oakville.  Ward 4 is the least likely to be strongly supportive while Ward 2 is 
the most likely.  

• Women are more likely than men to strongly support the investments. 
Support is also higher among renters than homeowners.  

• Despite limited support for tax increases, large majorities of residents agree 
that investment in cultural facilities in the town will make Oakville more livable 
and is important for the long-term prosperity of the downtown core. 
 

The town also made the survey available through the town’s website for the public to 
self-select to participate and 788 surveys were completed. Typically online surveys 
attract participants who are more highly engaged in a topic and this usually results in 
more intense level of support or opposition.  
 
Key findings include: 

• Similar support levels on “Significant Investment” questions, but much more 
intense  

• Among the More/Less Likely to Support testing questions, support is similar 
but more intense (and No Impact is somewhat higher), except for options 
testing business community assistance, selling of public lands, and allowing 
taller building heights – which have lower and less intense support levels.  

• On the Preference questions, the preference for the type of investment is 
inverted, with a majority preferring all-new facilities and about a third 
preferring renovation.  Among those preferring all-new, a clear majority (61%) 
prefer Multiple Sites Downtown – compared to 39% in the statistically-
reliable, representative survey. 
 

2. Downtown Growth Area Official Plan Review (OP Review) 
 

Work on the OP review is in its early stages and is expected to continue in the first 
quarter of 2017. Workshops will be held with residents’ associations in early 2017 to 
better understand the relationship between the OP review and the DCH project. 
Preliminary feedback from the first two public meetings held in November 2015 
indicated there was support for increased height in the downtown in specific and 
appropriate locations. However, participation to date has been limited and there is 
more work needed to ensure public understanding and acceptance of change to the 
downtown.  Public engagement strategies will be key in early 2017 to ensure we 
have a clearer understanding of the community’s desires. 
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3. Private Sector Input 
 

Preliminary input suggests that remaining town lands do not generate sufficient 
revenue to address public concerns over costs or provide the scale required for 
major private sector investment. Staff will be continuing work to determine 
opportunities to maximize opportunities for specific town’s properties. However, 
further market sounding or research is not required at this time. 
 
4. Moving Forward 

So what do the survey results, the need for further study of changes to the OP 
review and the changing fiscal environment mean for the DCH? Town staff is 
recommending that the DCH be reinvented as a scalable, incremental project that 
will reflect public needs and expectations and address concerns over costs.  
 
This will require staff to complete additional work to understand how to best move 
forward with the development of a revised long-term plan. However, based on the 
results of the public opinion survey it is recommended that this plan should include 
the delivery of a riverfront park as its first priority for moving forward as it already 
has significant public support. 

 
Based on what is known today, the following is a potential timeline for the 
development of this incremental plan for the DCH. More specific timelines will be 
introduced as work progresses. Council approval will be required to move forward 
on any specific project. 
 
Phase 1 (2017-2020) 

a. Complete OP review process to fully understand height limits and options 
b. Undertake theatre feasibility study with design concepts which will help to 

inform Council on practical, cost efficient options for the theatre with an 
optimum schedule going forward 

c. Identify new plan for the downtown library based on needs identified 
through the Library strategic plan 

d. Identify relationship between Harbours Master Plan and potential new 
riverfront park 

e. Determine how to achieve a riverfront park and outdoor event space as 
early as possible 

f. Identify potential opportunities for the redevelopment of the fire hall, post 
office, lot 2 site to generate revenue to support DCH projects 

g. Identify opportunities for the incremental implementation of the art gallery, 
parking spaces, digital hub space in the downtown  
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h. Tear down old fire hall and begin process to define redevelopment of the 
site 
 

Phase 2 (2020-2024) 
i. Create downtown riverfront park (parkland and event space) on broader 

Centennial Square site - explore opportunities for funding through 
Parkland Reserve 

j. Identify potential theatre renovations to meet short-term needs, and 
potential theatre redevelopment plan to meet longer-term needs 

k. Implement the new downtown library plan  
l. Realize potential revenue from redevelopment to fund DCH projects 

 

In November 2015, Council had approved the funding of the market sounding 
process, however these funds were to be held until Council had approved the 
market sounding approach to be outlined in staff’s further report.  Given the new 
approach, staff are recommending that $900,000 of the capital funding be returned 
to the reserves and that a remaining $100,000 be retained in the Downtown Plan 
account to fund the property evaluations and public engagement as part of Phase 1. 
 
CONSIDERATIONS:

(A) PUBLIC 
The Downtown Plan is of significant interest to residents across the town 
and staff has undertaken a broad range of consultation to engage residents 
and get feedback on the DTS and DCH projects. Notification of this meeting 
has gone out to interested stakeholders through the town’s e-newsletter, 
social media, notice to residents’ associations and the Oakville Beaver. 

 
(B) FINANCIAL 

Staff are recommending that $900,000 of the previous funding in the 
Downtown Cultural Hub Phase 3 project (#21101602) for the market 
sounding be returned to the general working capital reserve and the 
remaining $100,000 be retained in the Downtown Plan project in order to 
fund the property evaluations and public engagement outlined as part of 
Phase 1.   

 
(C) IMPACT ON OTHER DEPARTMENTS & USERS 

The Downtown Plan is a significant project that overlaps responsibilities for 
multiple departments. A cross-departmental steering committee has been 
established including staff from Finance, Planning, Recreation and Culture, 
Engineering and Construction and Strategy, Policy and Communications 
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(D) CORPORATE AND/OR DEPARTMENT STRATEGIC GOALS 
This report addresses the corporate strategic goal to:  
• enhance our economic environment 
• be innovative in everything we do 
• enhance our cultural environment 
• enhance our social environment 
• be the most livable town in Canada 
 

(E) COMMUNITY SUSTAINABILITY 
The Downtown Plan initiative impacts all four pillars of sustainability and are 
specifically addressed in the vision and five objectives which define the two 
studies – Downtown Cultural Hub Study and Downtown Transportation and 
Streetscape Study. 

 
APPENDICES:  
Appendix A – Pollara Survey Results 

 
 

Prepared and Recommended by: 
Jane Clohecy 
Commissioner, Community Development 

 

  
 

 
 
 


